GNCoC General Committee Minutes
May 1, 2024

1. Call to Order
a. Wendy LeBlanc called the meeting to order at 9 am and led attendees in a round of introductions.
2. Approval of the Minutes 
a. Wendy LeBlanc asked for approval of the April General Committee Minutes. The motion was made by Bobbie Bagley and seconded by Pam Wellman. There was no discussion and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Action Items
a. YHDP Update/RFP Process – Mike Apfelberg
i. What is YHDP? 
1. YHDP is a HUD Grant to end youth and young adult homelessness, under age 25. It is in its 7th year nationally. It is made to local communities.
2. Nashua was granted 1.2 million, over two years.
3. The Grant is reflective of our Coordinated Community Plan, which we are in the process of finalizing. Successful programs funded through this 2 year YHDP Grant will roll into our NOFO Granting Process, becoming sustainable after 2 years. The primary focus is on housing and supportive services related to housing.
ii. Who is involved?
1. Harbor Care (who is our Collaborative Applicant aka Grant Administrator)
2. HUD (the grantor)
3. TAC – Technical Assistance Collaborative (Jenna Espinosa is our representative). TAC is contracted by HUD to provide technical assistance as we craft our Coordinated Community Plan as part of the YHDP Grant Process. 
4. Nashua’s Youth Action Board, HEAL (Homeless and Education Advocacy League). Group of Youth with lived experience of homelessness in our community who are leading the design of the YHDP Project. 
5. CoC Youth Subcommittee
6. Community Partners from the CoC
iii. The Project Planning Process 
1. Mike shared a flowchart of how we are working through the project. There are various groups working on different portions of the plan. Please see Mike’s attached presentation for more details! 
iv.  Next Steps 
1. Finalize the Coordinated Community Plan, which will be submitted to HUD for approval.
2. Release the Request for Proposal (RFP) to the community. Will be focused on:
a. Rapid Rehousing with supportive services
b. Host Homes 
3. Bidders Conference
4. Assess Proposals
5. Implement Solutions
v. Timelines?
1. RFPs will be released in next ten days, will be sent out via GNCoC listserv, via email, posted on GNCoC Website, on social media.
vi. Question was asked about how the Host Homes program would work – whether individual sites would apply or whether an organization has to apply. Mike responded that a coordinating organization would apply to the RFP and be the intermediary, facilitating the programming. The organization responding to the RFP will have to respond with their program design.
vii. Question was asked whether there was flexibility for other project types, such as shelters or drop in centers. Mike answered no, that once the RFP was finalized that those are the project types available for funding.
viii. Question was asked about how the money will be divvied up by project type and over the two year period. Mike explained that there are estimates for these programs when an organization applies, and then there will be final award allotments. 
ix. Jenna Espinosa shared that if your organization has any interest in applying or questions about eligibility to please reach out to her for further discussion. She is available to help think through your application, as well as to provide ongoing technical assistance over the next two years if you are awarded the project. She is available to help navigate HUD/Federal Grants for organizations who aren’t currently receiving them. Please reach out to her! 
x. Iraida Munoz shared that she thought it was positive that we are sharing details of the RFP so openly so that all programs feel open to applying.
xi. Rapid Rehousing program RFP can have a Transitional Housing Component; with some beds congregate or scattered site while youth work to secure more permanent options. \
xii. Mike recognized all those who have participated in the project thus far, as it has been a community effort. 
b. Service Animals, Emotional Support Animals, and Fair Housing Presentation – Erin Sawicki, Compliance Officer at Harbor Care
i. This presentation is based on information in the American Disabilities Act.
ii. What is a service animal? 
1.  A service animal is any dog that is individually trained to do work or perform tasks for the benefit of an individual with a disability, including a physical, sensory, psychiatric, intellectual, or other mental disability. Service animals are working animals, not pets. The work or task of a service animal must be directly related to the person’s disability. Examples of such tasks include guiding people who are blind, alerting a person who is having a seizure, reminding a person to take prescribed medications or calming a person during an anxiety attack. Dogs whose sole function is to provide comfort or emotional support do not qualify as service animals under the ADA.
iii. What is an emotional support animal?
1. An ESA assists in a different way than service animals do. The individual’s mental health professional has determined that the presence of the animal is necessary for the person with a disability and their mental health and has written a prescription stating the animal is necessary in the person’s home. Little or no training of the animal is required. The owner of an emotional support animal has no more rights than any other pet owner to take their emotional support animal with them into a public facility, however FINISH
iv. Service Animals in Public Places  
1. Generally permitted
2. No certification or ID required. Staff may ask 2 questions ONLY:
a. Is the animal required because of a disability?
b. What work or task has the animal been trained to performed?	
v.  Emotional Support Animals in public places – only permitted if pets are welcome.	
vi. Animals in Housing
1. Under the Fair Housing act, a resident or tenant with a disability may request reasonable accommodation for service animals or ESAs, in facilities with a no pet policy, or request to waive a pet deposit fee.
2. The accommodation request must be supported by reliable disability-related information if the disability and the disability related need to the animal are not apparent.
3. Landlords may not charge tenants a fee or deposit for service animals or ESAs.
4. A person with a disability is responsible for feeding, maintaining, providing vet care, and controlling his or her service animal or ESA. The individual may do this on his or her own or with the assistance of friends, volunteers, or service providers.
5. No certification or ID required for service animals or ESAs, even in housing.  
vii. Reasonable Accommodations 
1. Can be written or verbal, does not need to be stated as “reasonable accommodation.”
2. Can be made at any time, even after a person has moved in. 
3. Landlord must engage in “interactive process” and good faith dialogue to understand the request. 
4. Landlords may not ask about a specific diagnosis.
5. Examples of acceptable documentation if disability is not apparent:
a. Disability determination from government agency
b. Proof of disability benefits
c. Proof of eligibility in housing assistance program for individuals with disabilities
d. Documentation of disability from healthcare professional
e. Documentation from websites that sell ESA certificates are NOT acceptable. 
f. ***IMPORTANT landlord cannot insist on a specific type of documentation above
viii. A landlord may refuse a request only if:
1.  The animal poses a direct threat to health or safety. 
2. The animal would result in substantial physical damage to the property. 
3. The request would place an undue financial or administrative burden on the landlord or would fundamentally alter operations.
4. The landlord cannot limit the breed or size of an animal but can refuse if any of the above situations apply.
ix. FAQs
1. Do service animals have to wear a vest or patch or special harness identifying them as a service animal? No.
2. Do service animals need to be registered as a service animal. No. Mandatory registration of service animals is not permissible under the ADA. However, service animals are subject to same licensing and vaccination rules that are applied to all dogs.
3. What happens if person thinks a covered entity’s staff has discriminated against him or her? Individuals who believe they have been illegally denied access or service because they use service animals may file a complaint with the US Dept of Justice. Individuals may also file with ADA.
x. References – see Erin’s presentation:
1. ADA 42 USC Chapter 126, Subchapter III
2. 28 CFR, Prat 36
3. CDC guideline for environmental infection in healthcare facilities
4. FAQs about Service Animals and the ADA
Fair Housing Act 
5. FHEO 2020 -01 – HUD
6. Futures in Sight has a brochure on this. It is a misdemeanor in NH to pass an animal off as a service animal. 
xi. Questions – 
xii. any centralized certification for ESA? No.
xiii. What level of licensure does a “prescriber” need? None required.
xiv. Time for processing – 30-60 days? Nothing standard, but good faith dialogue and documentation of this dialogue important. 

4. Capacity Openings and Updates
a. Shelters 
i. Rescue Mission/Hope Center – not present
ii. NSKS – Full, Winter overflow shelter closed 4/30 which was housing 15-20 people. UU Winter overflow shelter closed
iii. Bridges – Have one unit available. ADA unit. Fit Caretaker + 4 children.
b. Transitional Housing
i. Family Promise – have a couple of families transitioning at end of May so will have capacity then.
ii. Marguerite’s Place – full
iii. Veterans – 7 in Nashua, 3 in Manchester. By next week they will be full.
iv. Front Door – have some rooms available.
v. Bridges – Have availability.
c. Permanent Supportive Housing
i. Still taking people off byname list. Last month there were 5 still working with. Continue to have people call 211 if they are in fact homeless. Individuals who call 211 and are assessed and input into Coordinated Entry, the byname list is through the HMIS system. System prioritizes individuals based on answers in assessment (vulnerability index). Once prioritized, provide proof of that homelessness to be placed in housing. 
d. Rapid Rehousing 
i. Application is now on a pause and will be for a little bit
e. Outreach
i. Homeless Outreach Subcommittee met last week. There is a new initiative that City of Nashua built called Survey 123, which allows outreach workers working in encampments/parking lots to answer a certain number of questions using their phones. This allows DPW to know where work needs to be done. They are working on a calendar with other community partners that will capture all outreach work being done for improved collaboration. 
f. Other Announcements
i. Wendy LeBlanc shared that the Data Committee is looking at different System Performance Measures, including lengths of stay and returns to homelessness, as areas of improvement.  
ii. Wendy LeBlanc shared that the GNCoC Executive Committee has submitted an application for grant funding to support the development of a GNCoC Strategic Plan.
iii. Wendy LeBlanc shared that the Employment Subcommittee has been put on hiatus.
iv. Rosemary Ford shared updated flyers for the St. Joe’s Mobile Health Clinic and asked us to share with our clients, send our clients, and consider hosting a mobile clinic at our organizations.
v. Bob Mack shared that there have been a few successful community wrap-around meetings lately, both as part of the Healthcare Wrap Around subcommittee and as ad hoc meetings. He encouraged attendees to consider hosting wrap around meetings when working with clients who may have difficulty finding stable housing.
vi. Bob Keating from UCC Church asked for an update on Stepping Stones. Pam Wellman from Family Promise shared that Melissa Johnstone, Joanne Perez and Minely Rivera from Family Promise provided case management and all 11 youth have identified next steps and are currently safe. She thanked St. Patrick’s Church and Corpus Christi for support with diversion funding. 
vii. Jane Goodman shared that SB403, the Community Health Workers Bill, is up for vote tomorrow and asked all who are able to share their opinions in support of this bill online. Jane also shared that NSKS has begun a discussion with the State around relaxing ID laws to remove barriers to housing, and will invite others to participate in this conversation as next steps occur. 
viii. Magna Krieger echoed Jane’s sentiments on SB403, that Thursday May 2nd I the last day to go on and vote. She recommended also emailing your representative (not senator). She noted that if you are not able to advocate within your organization’s professional capacity, you can do so as a NH resident independent of your role.
5. Adjournment
a. Wendy LeBlanc adjourned the meeting at 10:13 am.


